MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 2012  
MEETING OF THE GRADUATE COUNCIL

The Graduate Council held its regularly scheduled meeting on Wednesday, January 18, 2012 in Plaster Student Union, Room 314.  Chair Eric Nelson called the meeting to order at 3:30.

Members Present:
Drs. Berg, Berquist, Brigden, Camp, Carmack, Finch, Franklin, Garland, Greene, Haslam, Keller, Leibert, Mitra, Nelson, Oatman, Ondetti, Pavlowsky, Quebbeman, Robinson, Scott, Sexton, Shah, Slattery, Sobel, Swearingen and Zimmerman;  Ms. Flynn, Ms. Miller and Ms. Riccardi
Members Absent:  Drs. Calihman, Chuchiak, Claborn, Cuebas, Little, Qiu, Smith and Whisenhunt
Guests:  Drs. Norris and Rader
Approval of Minutes
A motion was made by Dr. Scott and seconded by Dr. Camp to approve the minutes from the December, 2011 meeting.  The motion was unanimously approved.

Committee Reports  

Report of the Council Chair -  Eric Nelson

The Graduate Council Update that is normally distributed at the Council meetings will be emailed out to all members. 

Report of the Graduate Dean – Pawan Kahol
A.
Announcements:  For a complete listing of announcement and deadlines, see the “Graduate College Update” at http://graduate.missouristate.edu/council.htm under the Graduate Council section.  
B.
Spring Orientation.  The Spring Graduate Student Orientation was held on Friday, January 13 with approximately 40 students in attendance.  

C.
Brochure Development.  The Graduate College is still offering $400 to any graduate programs on campus to have their brochure updated. In addition, the Graduate College can help in the designing of these brochures.  A template has been developed to assist departments with the design of the brochures.
D.
Coordinator of Recruitment.  Sixty-eight applications were received.  The committee has narrowed the field down to 10-12 to review more carefully.

E.
Program Directors Meeting.  The next two meetings will be on February 15 and April 18.  Both meetings will be at 3:30 in Karl’s Hall, Rom 236.   The items on the agenda will include: Low-Completer Programs; Accelerated Programs; Graduate Student Workshops for Professional Development; Assessment and Student Learning Goals.
F.
SP12 Faculty Research Grants.  A spring round of proposals are being accepted.  The deadline is February 27.  
G.
Thesis Funding.  The deadline for Spring Thesis Funding applications is Friday, February 17.

H.
IDF.  A new IDF committee has been formed to look at ways to improve the IDF and get more participation from all the colleges.  This committee will have its first meeting on January 27.
I.
Missouri Graduate Dean’s Association.  The Missouri Graduate Dean’s Association (MOGDA) will meet at MSU on February 3.  Thirteen Missouri universities will be represented.

J.
Summer GA requests.   The information for requesting Summer GAs through the Graduate College fund was emailed to department heads on January 10.  The requests are due on February 7.

Report of the Graduate Faculty Membership Committee – Sue Robinson

No report.

Report of the Graduate Grievance Committee – Bob Quebbeman
No report.  
Report of the Graduate Scholarship Committee – Heather Carmack
No report.      
Report of the Graduate Recruitment Committee – David Claborn
No report.  
Report of the Graduate Student Council – Sarah Riccardi
Nor report.
Report of the Graduate Screening Committee – Deanne Camp
No report.

Unfinished Business
The GRE ad hoc committee submitted the following information to the Council:

GRE ad hoc Committee Final Report
The ad hoc GRE Committee makes the following report to the Graduate Council.

Background

The ETS (Educational Testing Service) has now begun a new scoring system for GRE results. This means that the Graduate Catalog at Missouri State University must change the wording in the Admission section in order to reflect the new scoring system. The new scores are already being sent with applications.

Recommendations

The ad hoc GRE Committee first recommends that we retain a university-wide GRE admission minimum score, as is the current practice. It should be remembered that in the current catalog, the primary entrance requirement is GPA. When students do not have the requisite grade point, then the GRE scores are utilized. This policy will continue. In addition, individual departments may continue to determine their own requirements that are higher than these minimums, and may also require all entering students to take the examination if they so desire.

The current catalog with the old scoring system requires that a student will have at least a 475 on either the Verbal or the Quantitative section, and that the other score must be at least 400.  (These are based on a possible high score of 800 points on each portion.) Thus, the combined total score required is a minimum 875. The committee has determined that it would be best, for now, to retain this same minimum standard as we transfer to the new scoring system.

The new scoring system sets the possible high score for each section at 170. Having compared the new charts in regard to percentiles, we have determined that a combined total score of 290 on the new scale would be quite comparable to the old 875.

In an effort to simplify our requirements and add flexibility to the individual departments (in regard to the relationship between Verbal and Quantitative scores), the committee recommends that the new catalog description state a minimum combined total score of 290, without specifying exact scores for each individual portion. This will allow each department to determine if either the Verbal or Quantitative results are more important to their own program. Please see this link to view the newest literature and tables:  http://www.ets.org/s/gre/pdf/gre_guide.pdf   The Graduate College also has this booklet in hard-copy (Dr. Tom Tomasi).

Recommended Catalog description – new wording in bold:

“A bachelor’s degree from a college or university accredited by agencies recognized by Missouri State University; AND an overall grade point average of at least 2.75 on a 4.00 scale overall, OR at least a 2.75 grade point average on a 4.00 scale for the last 60 hours of academic course work; OR have a combined total score of 290 on the GRE verbal and quantitative sections.”

A friendly amendment was made and approved to also list a reference to the old scoring since many students are still applying who took the GRE using the old scoring system.  The following wording was approved by the full Council and will be included in the Graduate Catalog:
“A bachelor’s degree from a college or university accredited by agencies recognized by Missouri State University; AND an overall grade point average of at least 2.75 on a 4.00 scale overall, OR at least a 2.75 grade point average on a 4.00 scale for the last 60 hours of academic course work; OR have a combined total score of 290 (875 under the old scoring system before August 1, 2011) on the GRE verbal and quantitative sections.”

New Business
None.  

Program
Dr. Joye Norris, Associate Provost for Access and Outreach was introduced to the Council.  Dr. Norris gave a brief introduction and distrusted a handout giving an overview of all the areas that fall under her role as Associate Provost.  She then stated that she had been asked to specifically address Missouri State Online at the Council today.  She stated that “online delivery” is defined as any program by which students may access 50% of the program through distance delivery.  “Distance delivery” is then broken down into two areas.  “Correspondence” is defined as any delivery form if there is very little interaction between faculty and student.  “Distance Education” is defined as any form of delivery when there is faculty-student interaction.  Generally, graduate education involved the distance education and not the correspondence courses.  

Dr. Norris then introduced Dr. Gary Rader, Director of Missouri State Online.  Dr. Rader showed the Council the Missouri State Online website and showed the various ways a student can get information on online courses and programs offered at MSU.  He stated that this website is used as a marketing and funneling device to get students interested in online courses and programs.  Once the student is truly interested, the website will direct him or her to the appropriate program director.  Dr. Rader stated that for the past several months, his office has been working to make all the online websites more uniform so that students can easily navigate to different programs and see the same format.  
There was a question from a faculty member currently teaching an online course about the support for faculty in regard to software and security.  He stated that he has not found the support helpful and has had many issues with the security aspect of online courses in regard to tests.  Dr. Rader said that they are currently working with the Faculty Center for Teaching and Learning to coordinate the efforts of the two offices to provide better support to faculty.  Dr. Norris interjected that a survey will be going out soon to all faculty currently teaching online courses to gain information on areas that need to be improved.  Dr. Rader also said that he is also holding meetings with Dr. Tom Tomasi regarding the Academic Integrity issue of online.  In summary, efforts are continually being made to improve the online system at MSU.  Any faculty member who has questions or concerns about any aspect of online delivery is encouraged to contact Dr. Rader.  

Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:20.  The next meeting of the Graduate Council will be on Wednesday, February 8, 2012 in Plaster Student Union, room 313.
Eric Nelson, Chairperson
